ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 19

February 28, 2009

From John Hoffmann

PART 1:  This deals with issues and other meetings besides the February 23rd Board of Aldermen Meeting. Part 2 will cover the Board of Aldermen meeting. Part 3 will deal with the mayoral campaign.  There is a very interesting e-mail at the end of this report.  You might want to visit Part 3 first. 

PARKS AND TRAILS or PARKS & TRIALS:

The Parks and Trails meeting on Monday February 16 at the Longview House was disturbing on several levels. 

CAN YOU SAY COCONUT GROVE?:   While the commission members were discussing what to charge to rent the Longview House some amazing statements were made about room occupancy.  The rear conference room that can be closed off from the main section of the glass-doublewide is a limited sized room.  It can hold maybe 20 people with the tables and chairs in the room.  It can hold about 40 if you removed the tables and put in five rows of eight chairs.   

Parks Director Anne Nixon was attempting to tell everyone that the room could hold 80!  That’s not the entire new addition, including the staff offices…no that was just one small conference room.  Anne did admit that the number seemed a little off or, maybe it meant people standing side by side.  The fire marshal’s certificate claims only 100 people can be in the entire building both the old and new section…but lists 78 chairs in the conference room and 86 in the gathering room.  This is interesting math by the fire marshal.  Only a total of 100 people are allowed in the building but 164 people can be in the conference room and “gathering room.”  

In December I was concerned there were not individual occupancy levels posted for each room by the fire marshal.  I inquired of the fire chief and got the following e-mail:

Alderman Hoffman:

See the response below regarding your inquire to the occupancy at Longview Farm.

Thanks,
 

Dave Frazier Jr.
Chief of EMS & Fire Services
West County EMS & Fire PD
636.227.9350 ext. 3500
636.227.5931 - Fax
 

From: Terry M. DeGuentz [mailto:tdeguentz@wescofire.org] 
Sent: Wednesday, December 10, 2008 4:52 PM
To: Dave Frazier
Subject: Longview Farms
In response to your request for information on the maximum occupancy for Longview Farms.

The total occupancy for the structure cannot exceed 100.  The structure is defined as the continuous 1st floor of the old and new buildings.  The second floor is not inhabitable and was stipulated as such on the occupancy permit. 

On our occupancy permit placard a breakdown was provided for the assembly areas that identified maximum seating for a chairs only and chairs + table configuration for each room.  A stipulation was made that while the rooms could hold more than 100 people that the structure was limited by the egress calculation of the architect.

Terry M. DeGuentz

Fire Marshal
 

West County EMS & Fire Prot. Dist
223 Henry Ave., St. Louis, MO  63011
Office:  636-256-2006  Cell:  636-262-3506 

I know that Anne felt this was odd and/or peculiar.  She asked the city’s building inspector, Bob Bodley, a retired Battalion Fire Chief, and he agreed that the numbers were way too high.  He also agreed with me that it was confusing to the public to say the building can hold 100 people, but then rate two rooms for 164 people.  

The city and the Parks Commission should agree not to rent out that conference room for more than 40 people.   

The Coconut Grove dinner club fire in Boston during World War II had one of the worst loss of life up to that time for a restaurant fire.  Putting 80 people into a conference room at the Longview Farmhouse is just crazy.  I have written the fire chief and the fire marshal to physically show me how 78 people and chairs can safely fit into this room.  

GREAT HOURS:  The Parks Commission at this meeting was only considering the rental of the small conference room and the front section of the original house for weekdays from 8-to-8 or 9-to-5. Boy, there are some high demand times.   The large area in the middle of the addition would not be rented but kept open for the public. 

There was no discussion of renting it out or, the fees for weekends and evenings.  

It was decided that the small conference room or the front of the house would be rented for $40 an hour with a two hour minimum. Now if I wanted to have a more informal event there…I would simply have my friends all meet there unannounced and use the large middle section that is open to the public.  My  friends would not pay anything.  I had to scratch my head and some other body parts trying to figure out why they would not rent out the whole place if someone wanted it. 

Anne did correctly point out, the staff had to be sure that building rentals were not made during hours when the park would likely be experiencing high demand for parking spaces.  I guess that will eliminate people renting the building for parties or receptions on Saturdays and Sundays during the spring, summer and fall late afternoons and early evenings because, those would be peak periods for park users.  Well if that is the case, why did we build the place?  

RESIDENTS ONLY:  Here is something I am having a problem with.  (OK I got a big problem with us building this place without having a very good idea how we were going to use it.)  The parks and trails of the city are heavily funded through a sales tax.  Anyone who buys things at Schnucks, Target, Whole Foods, Straubs, or Wal-Mart (for another six months) are helping to fund the parks department.  However, the commission has decided to limit rental of the building to residents only.  I don’t have a problem with a lower rate for residents or the nod would go to a resident in booking conflicts, but to keep out people helping to pay the way seems fundamentally unfair

In the past when this has come up in discussions a staffer has said the out-of-towner just needs to find a T&C resident to front for them. 

TRIAL BY DROWNING:  The heading for this was Parks and Trails or Parks and Trials?  On Monday  later in the meeting I felt I was at a trial in Salem, Massachusetts.  I will not use any names of principles involved and you will see why in just a minute. 

The commission chair Lynn Wright, mentioned that she had been contacted by the woman, who started the first horse therapy program at Longview. She wants to bid and submit a proposal when the current contract is up. 

Lynn said the woman started the horse therapy program at Longview but, then there were problems. She continued, the woman then sued the city.  A couple of commission members were now muttering, how could she sue the city and then want to come back? 

Lynn said what a wonderful job the current provider was doing with the horse therapy program,  there have been no complaints, and they have a separate larger facility out of town also.                     

Then Commissioner Janet Williamson spoke up.  Janet is a retired physical therapist and said, the woman who started the program was a certified licensed physical therapist. The current provider is a nurse.  She said the licensed therapist can do more and, doctors could prescribe the service which insurance carriers may provide benefits, which the current contractor can not do. 

This caused Dr. Stephanie Petersen, an orthopedic surgeon to say she would like to see proposals and have presentations made.  Commissioner Meg Johnson echoed those thoughts saying it should be reviewed regularly. 

Then a regular member of public who attends meetings and sits with the commissioners at the table, spoke up and said everything she had seen about the first provider was negative and everything was positive about the current provider. She then said the first provider has a “checkered past.” 

Now when I am going to slam someone in public, I would what to have documentation ready to substantiate the checkered past and  add something for example    …since she was arrested and convicted of drug dealing, was named as the other women in three different divorce actions and was sued for causing an auto accident while talking on a cell phone.  That would be fine…but to say she had a checkered past and leave it hanging .…geez that is not exactly playing according to Hoyle.  

Lynn got back to the lawsuit and in response to a question, said she thought it was for $100,000 and there was a settlement. 

Now several commissioners had said they wanted to have proposals and presentations, but damn if the commission chair isn’t doing her best to taint the jury pool before any presentation is given. 

I went home that night and checked Missouri Casenet (on online database of court cases filed in Missouri).  I could not find any lawsuits filed by the woman starting the horse therapy program,  except a divorce action against her husband.  I did find where the city sued her…but she did not sue the city. 

The next day I learned that the city did sue her, and, she had filed a complaint with the state, over the lack of handicap access at Longview. Both those actions are rather different than, suing the city for $100,000. But that thought is in the minds of the park commissioners.  

NO WONDER THE CRIME RATE IS SO LOW:  I was on my way home on Monday, February 16 around 3:30,  I noticed a police car at a home on Topping Road.  The officer was talking to the wife at the house.  I knew her husband was often out of town, so I stopped to see what was up. 

It turned out that someone during the overnight hours had entered the family SUV parked next to the front door of their home.  They ransacked the car and  took two book bags belonging to her school age children, plus some loose change on the dash.  She later found the bags thrown into a hedge row along Topping, in front of her house. 

The officer was telling her that he would put the information on the “pass-on-pad” so, other officers would be aware of it.  He also mentioned there was a similar incident down the street overnight, where something was stolen out of a vehicle. 

The “pass-on-pad” at police stations is designed to inform officers, on the oncoming shifts of non-criminal incidents or non-criminal suspicious events that have occurred.  For example “The alarm at #5 Nice Place is malfunctioning and went off six times.  The owners are out of town.” Or, “Residents at 20 Goodview Drive reported hearing voices in woods behind their house at 1am.  Unable to locate anything.”  Or “Had to put air in right front tire of car 7308.  Have day shift take tire in for repair.”  Most police departments post the copies of the actual crime reports on a separate clipboard that other officers read before roll call. 

Actual crimes are not suppose to be on the “pass-on-pad.”  Reports are supposed to be written to document the event and, to show the amount of crimes  taking place.  Officers who put things on the “pass-on-pad” instead of writing a report are coding a call “NRN” or “No Report Necessary.” This means they do not have to write a report.  Cops who don’t like to write reports love NRNing calls.  It also means, the crime is not captured for crime statistics. 

 As a detective, I used to be frustrated by officers who would not write crime reports.  Later, when I had a suspect who was confessing to an offense/crime, I knew nothing about, resulted in wasted time trying to figure things out.  As a police supervisor it was frustrating because we did not have a crime incident pattern area, if officers did not write reports.  As a police administrator it was frustrating because, officers not wanting to write reports were affecting the crime stats. 

The City of St. Louis just went through this.  Many officers were writing memos about RAPES, did not write reports or conduct crime scene investigations. 

I mentioned to the officer, the circumstances of property being removed from the vehicle and actually being removed from the area of the vehicle under the FBI Uniformed Crime Reporting system would require a criminal report to be written. 

 He disagreed.  

I wrote a complaint to the Police Chief and his assistant chiefs.  The last section of that complaint is below:

Guys...in case you were not aware in the 90's I wrote two of the definitive magazine articles on UCR and NIBRS crime reporting.  I am still a certified UCR expert in Maryland and I did UCR compiling at four police departments in Missouri. This is a theft or at least an attempt theft.  It is not a "non criminal suspicious event" for the pass on pad. You know that, I know it and I bet you Officer XXXX knows it. 

 

That is the complaint.
 

Here is my question...How many other CRIMES have gone unreported with officers placing clear Part 1 or Part 2 crimes on the pass on pad, instead of documenting them?  If this is the standard operating procedure how can I trust the crime stats given by the T&C police?  
 

I would hope that Officer XXXX does write the offense report.  When he does please place a copy in my mailbox. 
 

John Hoffmann
Ward 2 Alderman

Now here is the response from the police chief:

Alderman Hoffmann,

My initial review of the situation suggests that Officer XXXX was in error by not making the decision to initiate a formal report while on the scene.

Please note that I am confident that our calls for service review process would have identified the need for a crime report and the situation would have been corrected in due course.

We will continue our review and make adjustments as necessary.

John R. Copeland
City Administrator / Police Chief
Now does that seem short and/ or curt to you?  I wouldn’t be sharing this with you if I got a “Hey thanks for pointing this out.   Of course you are correct and we are looking into this to be sure that officers report all crimes.  We want the crime statistics to be correct.”

But I didn’t get that.  

THE REST OF THE STORY…OR NO SUNSHINE ON MY SHOULDERS OR NO SUNSHINE, SUNSHINE, HERE COMES NO SUNSHINE…On Monday before the Board of Alderman meeting I found a partial police report in my mailbox.  It did not contain the written narrative to the report. 

I went to both police captains and asked where the narrative portion of the report was.  They both said I was not going to get the narrative.  The narrative was considered an investigation and I was not entitled to it.  I then explained that an officer can not do an investigation of an offense until, he proves a crime was committed.  It is known as “making a corpus.”  I told the CAPTAINS the officer’s narrative was a part of the public report up to the point, at least,  it has been proven that a crime was committed.  They both disagreed with me and said I was not getting the report. 

A reason police reports are public records is that the public has a right to see if the police department is properly responding to and documenting crimes.

Here is the e-mail exchange between me and the chief of police on this matter:

  From: johnhoffmann@charter.net [mailto:johnhoffmann@charter.net]
Sent: Tuesday, February 24, 2009 1:02 PM
To: Copeland, John R.
Subject: RE: sunshine

Upon checking RsMo 610.100 1. (4) (5)

the law clearly says" all facts and circumstances surrounding the
initial report of a crime or incident"...are open public records...not
only you should provide the report...you need to retrain staff...the law
specifically says the narrative is open. The investigation section of
reports does not start until all facts and circumstances to sustain
that a crime was committed or an incident was responded to and
documented.   see below


 (4) "Incident report", a record of a law enforcement agency consisting
of the date, time, specific location, name of the victim and immediate
facts and circumstances surrounding the initial report of a crime or
incident, including any logs of reported crimes, accidents and
complaints maintained by that agency;

(5) "Investigative report", a record, other than an arrest or incident
report, prepared by personnel of a law enforcement agency, inquiring
into a crime or suspected crime, either in response to an incident
report or in response to evidence developed by law enforcement officers
in the course of their duties.  

----- Original Message ----- 
From: "Copeland, John R." <CopelandJR@town-and-country.org>
To: "Hoffmann, John W" <johnhoffmann@charter.net>
Sent: Tuesday, February 24, 2009 1:36 PM
Subject: RE: sunshine


No need to send this... same is already in your mailbox.

John R. Copeland
City Administrator / Police Chief
City of Town & Country
1011 Municipal Center Drive
Town & Country, MO 63131
314-432-6606

-----Original Message-----
From: John Hoffmann [mailto:johnhoffmann@charter.net] 
Sent: Tuesday, February 24, 2009 10:47 PM
To: Copeland, John R.
Subject: Re: sunshine

Thank you.

Just curious are you taking steps so the department and command staff
does not violate state law when dealing with future report requests by
citizens?

John Hoffmann
Alderman Ward 2

----- Original Message ----- 
From: "Copeland, John R." <CopelandJR@town-and-country.org>
To: "Hoffmann, John W" <johnhoffmann@charter.net>
Sent: Wednesday, February 25, 2009 10:09 AM
Subject: RE: sunshine

John,
Help me out here...
I cannot find anywhere in the Sunshine Law that "the law specifically
says the narrative is open" as you state, or for that matter the word
"narrative".
Please point me in the right direction.

John C.


John R. Copeland
City Administrator / Police Chief
City of Town & Country
1011 Municipal Center Drive
Town & Country, MO 63131
314-432-6606

John,

For goodness sake what do you think "immediate facts and circumstances 
surrounding the initial report of a crime or incident" means?  You can not 
make a corpus without explaining the facts.  There are no check boxes on 
face sheets to explain immediate facts or circumstances.

I'm sorry that the state legislature was too smart to use the word narrative 
and used a far more descriptive phrase.  .

 (4) "Incident report", a record of a law enforcement agency consisting
of the date, time, specific location, name of the victim and immediate
facts and circumstances surrounding the initial report of a crime or
incident, including any logs of reported crimes, accidents and
complaints maintained by that agency;

John H

I went through the same thing just last May when the police bragged to the citizens and board how they had done compliance checks of the city’s liquor license holders with an 18-year-old teenage girl and caught two people serving her.  

I wanted to get the reports especially when I learned the police department failed to follow State rules in conducting underage liquor stings and could not refer the cases to the State Liquor Control to take administrative action against the liquor license. 

The police department, including the same captains and Chief Copeland refused to release the narrative, claiming the prosecutor might order additional investigation.  I made the same argument and was ignored.  I then went to the city prosecutor who gave me the full reports. 

Again a reason that the Sunshine Law states that the written reports that include “all circumstances and facts” must be issued is so the citizens can review the performance of the police department.  The best I can tell is that our police department does not like to be reviewed. 

Frankly the next time a narrative of a report that simply establishes what happened and how the police responded to a call or incident is refused…I plan to sue the department and request $1,000 civil fines against the persons refusing to obey the Sunshine Law.       

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST & THE FOX MINDING THE CHICKEN COOP:  The St. Louis County Municipal League just sent out their February newsletter. Keep in mind that Mayor Dalton is a registered lobbyist for the St. Louis County Municipal League. Also since he has been mayor, he has lobbied for four different cigarette manufacturers.  Although so far in 2009, he does not list the cigarette companies, they have in the past been dropped from his client list and then added again and have been longtime clients.  

So where do you suppose the mayor falls on Senate Bill 309?  … It bans smoking in public places. The County Muni league supports it. Most cigarette companies are against it.  

Here is another one that the mayor’s client opposes, but appears to be in the best interest of the public.  House Bill 108…”All closed meetings must be tape recorded verbatim and kept for 18 months so they could be used in court to prove a violation of the Sunshine Law.  Gosh imagine that…a legislator wanting the public’s right to know, to come first.  This is now a costly procedure.  You put a small micro-cassette recorder on the middle of the table. Then put the tape in a sealed envelop. This is no big deal.  If a citizen sues to have the meeting be made public, a judge can decide from the tape if it met the requirements of the Sunshine Law or violated them.  If it violated them the tape would allow the public to know what was discussed.  It seems to be reasonable and fair.  However the mayor’s lobbying client opposes it.  I wonder what the mayor’s position is as mayor of all 11,000 residents of Town and Country? 

DEER 1…NEED WE SAY MORE (See Deer 2 in Part 2 of this newsletter):  On Tuesday February 17 the Deer Task Force met again.  Why I don’t know.  They wanted to discuss three bills that had been first read at the last Board of Aldermen meeting and had all the members of the board of aldermen on board as sponsors. 

I left work early and arrived at city hall at about 6:55.   As I walked into Board Chambers, someone tapped a lady on the shoulder and said there he is, Alderman Hoffmann.  I stopped an introduced myself as did the woman.  She then said, “some other man came up to me and asked for my vote, but I told him I was voting for you.”  I mentioned that the other man (the mayor) was standing about four feet behind her.  “I don’t care” was her reply.   

The meeting started with the Chairman of the Task Force, Alderman Bill Kuehling, acknowledging the members and then the mayor and myself.   He called the mayor up to the speaker’s podium and asked if he had any remarks.  The mayor did his usual masterful job.  He stated what hard work the task force had done and how he promised it would not be easy.  He also stated that something would be done about deer in 2009.  He didn’t say what exactly would be done and certainly never said, what his actual position was on the deer issue. 

An amusing aside, as the mayor was talking about the hard work the Task Force,        the woman I spoke with when I arrived interrupted him, and said, it was “nonsense” and the city needed to stop talking and to do something about the deer.   

The Deer people were actually out numbered , I would say about 2-to1. Bill asked for public comment and the usual five deer folks gave their comments.  Another woman from Ward-4 who was with the Deer People also spoke.  She blamed deer-car accidents on speeding cars, and said, if people did not speed these accidents would not happen.   

A number of the rational folks concerned with what too many deer are doing to their property, and the health and safety of the population, made comments that they thought field sterilization was a waste of money. Several of the people used the word that Mr. Kuehling had used at a Board meeting, that I have been happy to repeat, giving deer hysterectomies did not make sense. This would drive Mariette Palmer nuts. She would start wiggling in her seat and waving her hand like a kid who needed to leave the classroom and go to the bathroom. She was upset about the use of the word hysterectomies. Of course, everyone I have spoken to has said while you can do a tubal ligation on does, they will still go into heat and attack bucks. An over-rectomey accomplishes the same as a hysterectomy without removing all of the uterus. Still you are looking at some deer dying from post-op infections and deer we just spent $1,000 to sterilize getting hit by cars. 

It was interesting a number of the people speaking for deer control were medical professionals. 

After taking public comments The Task Force began discussing among themselves the three bills before the Board of Alderman (No Interfering with Approved Hunting, Allowing guns to be carried and discharged in connection with approved deer management programs and no feeding deer.) 

WAIT A MINUTE:  Then Bill wanted to discuss making an amendment to the no feeding bill which would require a warning to be issued before a citation could be issued. 

After this was kicked around and Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith said what a good idea he thought this idea was.  They wanted to gut a bill that just a week earlier they had gotten the entire Board of Aldermen to sponsor.  Bill then said he would take a few more comments.  A lawyer in the room said that legislating a warning was stupid and that should be an administrative policy, not part of a law. 

I then spoke and pointed out having enforced a lot of different laws and regulations, it stupid requiring a warning and would make it almost impossible to enforce the law. I laid out examples where people who feel it is their right to feed deer will claim that the verbal warning given them didn’t count.  The city couldn’t issue a citation but had to given them a written warning.  Others would say, they never opened the letters with a written warning that was sent to them, so the warning letter didn’t count. 

LIDS ON OR LIDS OFF?  I finally said your enforcement officers will hate you. I then pointed to Chief John Copeland and mentioned he and I were young police officers together (at Rock Hill) when, the Board of Aldermen and the mayor decided the city looked messy when people would not take their trash cans back from the street after trash days.  They wanted the cops to tell people to put the trash cans behind their houses after trash pick up day.  There was an ordinance forbidding leaving your trash can out over 24 hours. The problem was they didn’t want anyone issued a citation. 

Nobody minded so much doing this.  What the cops really minded in the early 70s was when people would scream at us,  tell us to do a number of impossible sexual tasks to ourselves,  how much they hated the police and, no one was going to tell them where to put their trash can.  There were not a lot of people who would do this, but a surprisingly larger number than you might imagine. 

The cops started to hate the chief of police over this.  (I am not kidding.)  If somebody told you to go screw yourself and they would not comply with the law, the cops would like to at least issue them a citation. 

This police chief suddenly died one Saturday night from a heart attack.  At the funeral we stood outside to form an honor guard.  The chief liked to drink free coffee at the two Steak n Shakes that were in town back in the 70s.  One cop mentioned that the funeral procession would drive past both Steak n’ Shakes and curb boys would be standing by the street, at attention, holding a tray with a coffee cup turned upside down.  Then a cop, who 20 years later would be the department’s chief, shouted out that cleaned and polished trash cans would line the residential streets, but then wondered if for formal occasions was it lids on or lids off?  Well this cracked everyone up. As everyone was doubled over laughing, the doors at the funeral home flew open.  Out came the casket with no one at attention and ready to give a snappy salute.  

I mention this story only to point out that by removing the ability for enforcement this chief was disliked by his officers, even after his death.                  

I also said that we should not stop with a ban on feeding deer but also, ban feeding geese. I witnessed geese foul and make parks, school lots, commercial areas, golf courses and people’s yard unusable by humans when living in Maryland. 

NOW FOR SOMETHING COMPLETELY DIFFERENT:  You might remember back in November, I took exception with the proposal to place in the city budget $7,500 for the Mason Ridge Garden Club.   They wanted to do a landscaping project in front of the Longview farmhouse. I protested, first of all, the club was not club at all with no bylaws and no regular elections of officers.  The founder, who claims she is also president, is…Claire Chosid.  I also had problems with the fact that the few remaining members of the club would have trouble actually doing the landscaping. This opposition to the budget item, left Mrs. Chosid, a Creve Coeur resident, understandably miffed with me. 

Late on Saturday February 22, I received this e-mail from Claire:

 ----- Original Message ----- 

From: Claire Chosid 

To: johnhoffmann@charter.net 

Sent: Saturday, February 21, 2009 10:43 PM

Subject: random thoughts

Greetings, John,
 

Given that I've had a little extra time on my hands this week, I thought I'd peruse your website and read some of your Aldermanic newsletters.   Seeing ones name in print can be very exciting.  I still have 7 or 8 more to read, it's clear that you love to write.  Possibly the "Great American Novel" could come next.
 

So, this is the time for elections in Creve Coeur and Town & Country.  I couldn't help but notice that your website is a little different than most seeking election.  Most citizens running for election have quotations from various folks touting their positive attributes that will make for a good elected official.  Generally, Council members, Aldermen, former Mayors, business owners, pillars of society and so forth.  Noticing that you have a lack of these positive endorsements on your website got me to thinking.  Is it possible that you have many supporters, but they are unwilling to lend their names to your campaign?  
 

A large portion of volunteers and elected officials manage to make their way into your newsletters.  The vast majority of these people do something not to your liking or not in tune with your way of thinking.  The only Alderperson who is rarely skewered is Nancy Aviloi.  But, she isn't supporting your campaign either.  Actually, none of the Alderman are. So, I'm wondering- if (crazier things have happened) you are elected to the office of Mayor, will it really be possible for you to work with all the employees, citizens, volunteers, and elected officials who have made the pages of your newsletters?  How do you think they'll feel sitting at the same table, working on the same projects, with a man who has done nothing but demean them?  I'm really not looking for an answer here, I'm just thinking out loud.
 

Claire  (The Gardener)
I’d like to point out that Mrs. Chosid signed this “Claire (The Gardener)” and not “Claire (The Landscaper)”. 

Of the points Mrs. Chosid brings up includes my failure to list supporters.  Once I found a number of the mayor’s supporters were not actually supporting him, it reinforced my thinking that such endorsements have little meaning.  

Now concerning these newsletters, what would you as a resident or city employee rather have?  A mayor that tells you exactly what he thinks and where he is coming from or a mayor that tries to put PC spin on everything he says or does? 

GOODBYE TO THE PHASE COMMISSION:  The commission that Alderman Steve Fons has been unable to get any members interested enough to hold a meeting for over two years, whose primary job was to deal with trash issues, but never did in the last 36 months, was disbanded by the mayor. It was interesting that the mayor just appointed someone to the Public Health And Sanitation and Environment Commission eight weeks ago, despite knowing the commission never meets. (I guess every appointment is a likely vote in April.)  The plan by the mayor is for the Public Works and Storm Water Commission to take on the trash and sanitary sewer issues that the PHASE Commission has refused to deal with over the recent years. 

I am the chair of the Public Works and Storm Water Commission.  You would think the mayor might have wanted to contact me directly about this, to see what the PW&SW commissioners felt on the issue, but instead he told the Director of Public Works to tell me. 

PART 2:

THE BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING FEBRAURY 23, 2009:

This was a meeting that seemed like it would not end…thanks in part to the clock in the Board Chambers with a second hand that would not move.  The timepiece showed it was 1:40 by the time the meeting actually ended after 9pm. 

THE LONE NO VOTE: During the comments about deer, Mariette Palmer came to the podium and chided the Board of Aldermen saying, “We need to proceed in a professional manner.”  This is a very unusual comment coming from Mrs. Palmer who routinely interrupts aldermen during committee and Task Force meetings, boos and yells at citizens trying to address boards and committees, and feels by merely raising her hand during Board Meetings, the board should stop a discussion and recognize her. 

After the public comments section of the meeting, the mayor asked for a vote to reappoint Mrs. Palmer to a two-year term to the Conservation Commission.  I made a speech consisting of comments similar to the ones above.  The mayor called for a voice vote and I was the lone nay, which required a roll call vote.  Mrs. Palmer was reappointed on a 7-1 vote.  However it was interesting that several aldermen when polled paused for a long time before quietly giving an “aye.”  Apparently they were sending a message to Mrs. Palmer.  Perhaps a better message would have been a NO vote. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS AND THE DEER:  A number of people wanted to speak concerning the deer.  The majority of the speakers were pleading that something be done about the deer. Here are a few comments I jotted down.

“When we moved here we enjoyed the deer.  But over the years it has reached a point where enough is enough,” Dr. Dave Gearhard. 

“Sterilization is not the way to go, but this is compromise.  We need to do something now,” Mike Vargo.

“We need to control the number of deer.  I disagree with sterilization,” Dr. Niemeyer. 

“I have lived here 25-years.  We have had two car accidents with deer.  Do something Now,” said Ellie Vargo.

I am a 32-year resident.  I think it is a waste of money to have deer sterilizations, but if that is what if takes to start shooting deer, then I am for it,” said Walter Plefka        

BAMBI AND ALL THE DEER OR DEER 2:  First up was the resolution to hire a contractor to perform 75 field sterilization operations on deer and then shoot 75-100 deer. (Of course there is only one company that does both, that being While Buffalo out of Connecticut.)

Almost everyone on the board and the mayor spoke about how hard the Task Force worked.  Jon Benigas stated that he was not crazy about spending money on deer sterilizations, but it was a compromise that needed to be made. 

I brought up that spending money on deer hysterectomies or any other kind of field surgery on deer was a complete waste of money.  However, I had been contacted by so many residents in Ward 2 who agreed that the sterilization was stupid, but wanted something to start to reduce deer and asked that I vote for the resolution. 

I pointed out just as some residents had done earlier that sterilized deer were still going to harm plant life, poop all over yards and dash in front of moving cars. I once again asked how smart is it to spend $1,000 to sterilize a deer and then have the deer die from a post-op infection and get hit by a car.

I also mentioned that everyone was calling this a “compromise” with in the community.  I asked why did we want to compromise with people who sent out fliers with blood dripping from letters that were filled with complete falsehoods meant to inflame people?  Why did we want to reach a compromise with people who shouted down and booed other citizens speaking on the issue to the Task Force or the Board.  

 However, that said, I would vote for the resolution just to get things moving. 

RESERVATIONS FOR 15:  One of the other three deer related bills before the Board was the ban on feeding deer.  Alderman Bill Kuehling began to make things complicated and ultimately made the law that was passed just about impossible to enforce. 

First Bill wanted to add an amendment that would require the city to give violators a warning.  Giving violators a warning is fine, but it should not be part of the law.  Instead it should city policy issued by the city administrator or police chief.  Here is why:

To convict someone for feeding deer under the new law…you have to prove three things.  First the city has to prove that an earlier offense occurred and the defendant would have been found guilty. Next you have to prove that the defendant received a warning. That in itself can be difficult. Then you run into the problem of the statute of limitations for misdemeanors and city law violations, which is one year. If the earlier violation and warning happened over a year ago can it be used against the person now?  There is another legal argument for the judge and prosecutor to deal with. 

None after you deal with those issues you still have to prove the latest violation occurred. By not legislating a required warning the only burden of proof is a simple single case.  However under this new law the city has three burdens of proof to meet before the judge can find someone guilty and issue a cash fine.  This is crazy and it was proposed by a lawyer, Bill Kuehling and voted for by another lawyer, Nancy Avioli, who later admitted that it was stupid, but she just wanted to get it (the meeting) over with. 

NEXT WAS THE EXCEPTION TO LAW:  There was also another amendment to the feeding bill.  This one would allow people on 20 acres of land or people in lots next to 20 acres tracts to be able to feed deer.  Bill Kuehling introduced this.  Alderman Jon Benigas immediately stated that the experts all say deer feeding should not be permitted.  Several of us mentioned that we were spending hundreds of thousands of dollars to reduce the size of deer herds, while this would allow people to maintain deer herds…a somewhat counterproductive measure. 

THE OOH OOH LADY:  Now the newly re-appointed Conservation Commissioner Mariette Palmer has her hand up and is going OOH, OOH, OOH.    She is muttering something that a certain person has to be able to feed “her deer.”  What comes out is there a lady who lives in a house in the Principia grounds that feeds deer and has become very attached to the deer…like has names for the them and considers them family members. 

Bill Kuehling then introduces an amendment to allow people on lots next to land zoned as Major Educational Campuses to feed deer. Oh My God!    I said this would allow people in houses on Arlington Oaks Lane and Brook Mill Road next to the Westminster Christian Academy grounds to start deer feed lot operations.   This amendment was defeated. 

ANIMAL HOSPITAL:  One of my favorite skits on the old Muppet Show was Animal Hospital with Dr. Kermit and Nurse Piggy.  During the public comment portion after the Deer Feeding Ban Bill was called, Bruni Perez spoke.  She said she did not understand why we wanted to keep people from feeding deer. She said there ought to be waivers so if someone was nursing a deer with a broken leg, they could feed it.  (I am not making this stuff up.)

Now I like Bruni because she says things that make me smile.  This was one of them. 

Of course we all know who is called for deer with broken legs…it usually is Dr. Smith and Dr. Wesson or Dr. Remington and at times it is the foreign specialist Dr. Beretta. 

NO INTERFERENCE:  This is a simple ordinance that is found elsewhere around the country.  It prohibits people from interfering with contractors hired to kill deer.  This interference can be physically attempting to stop the contractors, to using devices to scare away the deer or trespassing on property where the deer killing is occurring. 

Somehow someone has turned this into a constitutional issue.  This ordinance does not say you can not protest.  The killing will be done on 10 acre tracts of private property.  Protesters can certainly protest at the edge of the tract of land.  But they can not trespass onto private property to protest.  

Frankly these deer around here are so used to vehicles, construction equipment, barking dogs and other nosy distractions I don’t think they would pay much attention to protesters if they could hear them.

However, what really worries me is that one of the DEER PEOPLE will decide to be a martyr and shoot a contractor in an attempt to save the life of a deer.  These people at time seem far more interested in the health, safety and welfare of deer than people.      

SEE NO EVIL:  There was one consistent vote all night long.  It was Alderman Steve Fons, who does not believe there is a serious problem with too many deer in sections of town.  Fons voted against every deer bill.  I hope people keep this in mind next year if someone runs against Mr. Fons. 

DEER FALL OUT:  I don’t mean more deer poop.  The day after the meeting were the board agreed to spend $75,000 in an attempt to reach a compromise with the deer lovers, Jim Ambrozetes is forwarding us e-mails he has received from people upset with the board’s action about the deer. 

However it was the unsigned letter with no return address, to “Town and Country Aldermen…that was an example of I have become to expect from the Deer People. 

2-24-09

Town & Country Aldermen:

Hope you plead your case successfully before God Almight (sic) who emphatically said, “THOU SHALL NOT KILL.”  Perhaps you will not see paradise because of your arrogant slaughter attitude. 

Why can’t you just expond (sic) using medical methods to prevent proliferation of deer?

God help you.

Nice to see someone believes so strongly in a cause that they can’t sign their name.  Why isn’t this person at Schnucks, Dierbergs and Whole Foods picketing the sale of animal meat?  I mean even if these folks have only a problem with killing wild game and not cattle, foul and fish, why aren’t they manning a picket line around the Schnucks at Clayton and Hwy 141where they sell venison and other wild game meats in the freezer section?

You do have to wonder if the next Cookie Thornton out there will be a Deer Person trying to revenge a deer vote.     

TRASH:  While the deer were the headliners at the meeting, trash took a backseat.  The bill amending the trash ordinance took a backseat. At the work session meeting, Steve Fons still said how he was against it.  Two weeks earlier he was against it  and them complained how his name was not on the bill as a co-sponsor.

There was an issue brought up that the ability to opt-out for curbside pickup should not be left to the trustees of subdivision and it should be added that the majority of the residents of a subdivision can override the decision of the elected trustees.   This alone caused the bill to be continued to March.

The day after the meeting Mr. Sanders called me and asked me what had happened.  He seemed to be perturbed as he has put off buying a used trash truck waiting for the city to make up its mind on the trash service issue. 

THE MASONRIDGE CROSSWALK:  Back in the early summer of 2008 a number of residents who use the sidewalk to walk east to the Longview Farm Park came to a Public Works Commission meeting and complained that it was unsafe to use the crosswalk to cross Mason Ridge Road at Clayton Road.  They correctly said that motorist using Mason Ridge as a shortcut from Highway 40 to Clayton Road were looking to the left and if they did not see any WB Clayton Road traffic, they would make a right turn without stopping or looking for pedestrians at the crosswalk. 

Police Chief John Copeland admitted there was a problem but it was too difficult for police to stop and cite the people running the stop sign.   

Fred Meyland-Smith at first wanted a stop light that would force Clayton Road traffic to stop if someone wanted to cross Mason Ridge. 

Here is what I told the Board of Aldermen months ago that needed to be done:

The crosswalk and pavement before it needed better and larger painted stripes. 

There needed to have Pedestrian Crossing signs on both sides of the street facing to the south and to the north with flashing LED lights on the signs.  If a person wishing to cross the street pushes a button, the red lights embedded on the sign would flash. A flashing sign would be visible to the driver on Mason Ridge looking to his left.  Similar signs are being used in Boulder Colorado and Louisville Kentucky. See below

     
IS SPRING EARLY THIS YEAR?  The Board decided it was necessary to send this out to our traffic engineering consultant, Michael Trueblood.   At a meeting in November, Public Works Director Craig Wilde said we should put off the study until spring because pedestrian traffic counts would be grossly low in cold winter months.  Everyone nodded their head in agreement and said the counts should only be done in the spring or early summer. 

Well imagine my surprise when Craig had a report from Trueblood on the subject for our February 23 meeting.  Apparently spring no longer occurs around March 21.  We paid Trueblood to do a traffic survey and of pedestrian usage after our new sidewalk was completed.  Instead he used pedestrian counts from 2007 before the sidewalk project was finished. 

His report states facts that we already know, “Clayton Road carries one lane in both directions.”  He then states something I had no idea about when he wrote, “In the vicinity of the study intersection, Mason Ridge has a posted speed limit of 35 mph.”  Boy is that news to me.  For some time Mason Ridge was had a 20 MPH speed limit.  Now Clayton Road has a 35 mph speed limit, but if the taxpayers are going to pay thousands of dollars for a traffic engineering report…one would hope the traffic engineer would proof the report and have the correct speed limits.

Mr. Trueblood made a presentation at the work session and said a $75,000 traffic light was not needed and recommended a Crosswalk Enhancer (flashing Crosswalk Sign).

THE CROSSWALK FOR DEER:  Mr. Trueblood stated that the “Enhancer” is $7,500 for two-side flashing signs and he recommended two sided signs on both sides of the street.  (DOES ANY OF THIS SOUND FAMILAR?)  That of course would bring the price to $15,000.

He explained that the system would have sensors that would tell if a person was approaching and would activate the flashing crosswalk signs. This is when I commented I was not crazy about installing a system that deer could activate.  I asked how much we would save if we had the good old push button.  Mr. Trueblood said it would only result in a savings of $1,000.  Call me old fashion, but if I can save 6.6% of the cost of a project I am all for it.  Apparently even our consultants think money is no object when dealing with Town and Country city government. 

It made me smile,  my fellow aldermen disregarded my earlier recommendations, which were based on a number of years dealing with traffic planning, management and enforcement,  hired someone who made exactly the same recommendations. 

OH THE DISGUST:  Fred Meyland-Smith mentioned that he watched the intersection recently and out of 100 cars on Mason Ridge 70 failed to stop for the stop sign at Clayton. A number I am not at all surprised with having watched similar stop sign violations there for some time.  

Since we should really want to discourage people from using Mason Ridge as a shortcut and want to provide as much safety as possible.  I recommended that we pass an ordinance requiring that all fines for disobeying the stop sign at Mason Ridge and Clayton be doubled and place signs to that effect on Mason Ridge.  That brought a loud sigh of contempt and a roll of the eyes from Alderwoman Lynn Wright.  I am interested in using all means possible to make sure residents using our park can walk to the park in relative safety.  Apparently Lynn disagrees with my position. 

ONE FROM 200:  In his brief report to the board John Copeland stated that 200 people had applied for the Park’s Technician job that opened up when the police department hired the park department’s lone employee, Jordan Geist. John said the selection process was down to a final three.  The mayor then congratulated John on getting such a good response for the job opening.  NO ONE GETS IT!  THERE IS A RECESSION GOING ON. This should prove it.     

PART 3 THE CAMPAIGN:     

The mayor had his big campaign kick off on Friday night at Mark Dunn’s office building housing a number of west county lawyers. The newly reappointed Conservation Commission member Mariette Palmer forward the mayor’s e-mail for folks to come on out to the campaign send-off.  That was sent to me by several people on Mariette’s e-mail list. 

Dear Friends and Neighbors,

 

I hope you will be able to attend our campaign kick-off and reception tomorrow evening.  I look forward to the opportunity to visit with you and share with you my inspiration for seeking re-election as your Mayor.  The festivities will get started at 6:00 p.m at the offices of Mark Dunn, who has so graciously offered to host this event.  His address is 13321 North Outer 40 Road (1.3 miles west of Mason Road).

 Thank you for the many important ways you have supported me over the last four years.  With your help, I will have the opportunity to continue advancing the positive community spirit and wonderful lifestyle we enjoy in Town & Country.

 I hope to see you tomorrow evening! 

 All the best,

 Jon Dalton
(314) 486-9991
 
This message, including attachments, is from the law firm of Lewis, Rice & Fingersh, L.C. This message contains information that may be confidential and protected by the attorney-client or attorney work product privileges. If you are not the intended recipient, promptly delete this message and notify the sender of the delivery error by return e-mail or call us at 314-444-7600. You may not forward, print, copy, distribute, or use the information in this message if you are not the intended recipient. **************** IRS Circular 230 Disclosure: To comply with U.S. Treasury Department regulations, we inform you that any U.S. federal tax advice contained in this communication (including any attachments) is not intended or written to be used, and may not be used, for the purpose of (i) avoiding penalties that the IRS might attempt to impose on a taxpayer, or (ii) promoting, marketing or recommending to another party any transaction, arrangement, or other matter. There is no limitation by this Firm on the disclosure of the tax treatment or tax structure of any transaction, arrangement, or matter discussed herein by the intended recipient of this communication. 
First of all I wonder if everyone at Lewis, Rice & Fingersh is trilled about a municipal election campaign using their e-mail system. 

PROBABLY THE DEVINE VARIETY:  Ok I have to admit that no one has e-mailed me saying exactly what the mayor’s “inspiration for seeking re-election” is.  My inspiration was the fact that the mayor is a FULL TIME LOBBYIST.  

My other inspiration is that in 2005 he accepted the city’s largest contractor (the fire district) as a client for five months.  How do you ethically justify as an alderman and then mayor receiving pay from the city’s largest contractor?

 I was further inspired when the mayor signed a 5-year $17.5 million city contract with his lobbying client.

 Next I was inspired when in 2006 the Fire District used uniformed firefighters to run a political campaign to attempt and annex the City into the fire district and the mayor made no immediate loud objection.

I was further inspired when the mayor at first declined to give me a copy of a consultant’s report on fire service or a city committee’s report on fire service.  My inspiration continued when I filed a Sunshine Law Request for the reports and was told I would be charged $23 an hour for the city to investigate my request, $20 an hour for staff to make copies and 50-cents a page for any copies the city decided to give me.

 I was further inspired to run every time I go over the mayor’s lobbying client list and see all the conflict of interests.  

BAD KARMA:  Next is the location of the event at 13321 North Outer Forty Road. 

I received a copy of an e-mail from longtime T&C resident, Ellie Bush to Mrs. Palmer after receiving the mayor’s invite forwarded by Mariette.

 Ellie had some interesting comments about how the Board of Aldermen refused to rezone the property at 13321 North Outer Forty Road to commercial for two elderly ladies who could not sell the property at a reasonable price.  But after the property was bought by attorney Mark Dunn, who wanted to build an office building, the property was suddenly rezoned.  I was in Maryland when this happened in 2001, but I asked a couple of former aldermen from then and they agreed with facts of Mrs. Bush’s e-mail.  
Dear Mariette, 

 

Thank you for forwarding this.

 

I find it insensitive if not arrogant that both Jon Dalton's aldermanic party and the reception for his mayoral re-election are held in the ill-gotten building of his fellow lawyer friend, Mark Dunn, at 13321 N. Outer  40 Road.  You will remember that the then residential property was owned by two older women, who came before Town & Country P&Z and BofA asking for its rezoning to commercial, as its close proximity to Hwy. 40 made it in effect unsalable as residential except as a "steal".  And T&C refused to rezone it for the two women. But... when Jon's friend, Mark Dunn, then bought it from the two women at a depressed residential rate..... T&C rezoned it for Mark Dunn....... under circumstances that can only be described as an unsavory set-up. 

 

Mark Dunn then built a multi-million dollar commercial building.  Attorney John Diehl (Ward 1 alderman and now  87th District MO state representative) located his law offices in that  building and hosted Jon Dalton's aldermanic party in Mark Dunn's building.  And Jon subsequently attempted to appoint Mark Dunn as yet another Ward 1 lawyer/alderman. And now Mark Dunn  is "graciously" acting as  Event Chairman for Jon's re-election reception.   Insensitive and in poor taste for those of us who remember how that building got there.  

 

You might recall that some of you thought I was courageous to go to Jon's first party to ask him if he is a lobbyist.  He told me no.  I don't know if that might have been technically correct then.  But whether or not he was then currently  or is now representing them doesn't mean that his vast number of lobbyist relationships with major local, county and state entities aren't established, ongoing and available to access when he needs them. You should all look them up to determine if you feel there are conflicts of interest for our City and if you have concerns about the Dalton/Dunn/Diehl fiefdom that extends into adjoining cities, the County and the State. This is not simple, transparent government for our City.

 

Sincerely, Ellie Bush (please feel free to send this to anyone else if you wish.)

OH THE WEATHER OUTSIDE IS FRIGHTFUL:  I was supposed to do the PA for five college baseball games on Saturday February 28 and Sunday March 1.  However, the Friday forecast of snow on Saturday caused the games to be cancelled.  That of course allowed me to go door-to-door campaigning for a total of 8-hours in 30-degree weather with wind chills around 20 degrees.  As I type this on Sunday night my hands have not yet thawed. 

CONTRIBUTIONS: The Committee to Elect John Hoffmann, received $350 in new donations in the last week from five different people.  As a reminder, donations in cash of $25 or less are not reported or recorded.  Donations of $100 or less are recorded but are not reported.  Donations over $100 are reported to election authorities.  We have now received 30% of the estimated amount we will need for this campaign. Thanks to those who have contributed. 

